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COLLEGE COMMITTEE ON DISABILITY ISSUES


COMITE COLLEGIAL EN BESOINS PARTICULLIERS

Provincial Meeting - February 8, 2000
 List of those in attendance is appended

Approval of AGM minutes - June 8, 1999

Minutes approved.  Moved by Irene Volinets, Seconded by Mike Evans - no discussion

No items added to agenda

1. 
SIG PRESENTATIONS

Technology SIG - Cathy O’Rourke


A Technology and Communications newsletter was distributed to all CCDI reps.

Cathy would like some feedback from the membership - 3 times/yr publication

Working on a data collection instrument at Loyalist - working with MET on this, will look at e-mail and website protocols

Faculty Journal- Loyalist - PD instrument- Future issues will be distributed electronically and then all colleges can  download their template and personalize if they wish.

Still recruiting members for this SIG  - AGM presentation for database?

Deaf/Hard of Hearing SIG - Toni Connolly  - In December met and  posted goals of SIG on listserv. Revised the Guidelines document - changes in interpreter guidelines and policies around fees - will have a revised one and updates on the interpreter fund for AGM.    Meeting tomorrow Feb 9, 2000 - Issues - cost of interpreters. The  OIS screening tool - needs to be  normed in Ontario to our own students - concerns noted re rise of numbers of deaf students and costs involved - other issues to be discussed - PD in June - screening tool for computerized note-takers (George Brown) presentation for AGM - Hard to serve areas?  No discussion; not enough resources - Centres of Excellence?  Not discussed as yet; give to executive to debate.

Learning Disabilities SIG - Isabel Shessel - 6 members.  Issues - LD documentation from school systems - non specific “exceptional pupil”; recency of documentation., suggestion consider producing an across the province letter to school board regarding the documentation needed for access to college services.   Gordon  article from Dec LD Journal -  re Gifted LD  and college accommodations 

- documentation subcommittee for IDIA group - look at their template - Exec to secure a copy and distribute

 Promotion for Georgian Conference - LD conference- Barrie -March 30, Dr. Gerber (U.S.) and a series of workshops; wide scope (one day conference); to be put on listserv (info).  LOTF concerns re lack of services to school boards and the LOTF projects - lack of assessment services etc.  This letter will be circulated.- LDAO early intervention project ($3 million) - 5 working groups.  1. Definition   2. Screening and Assessment   

3. Programming   4.Teacher Education   5. Public Awareness.    This is the first time the government has provided any funding to LDAO for research.  Eva Nicols sent letter to Ontario Human Rights Commission regarding documentation concerns, this letter as well as B. Stephenson’s letter - will be circulated.

Sylvia will contact LOTF to ensure that CCDI is on their mailing list for public announcements.

Admissions and Pre-Admission Testing SIG - Andrea Main   Admissions and Pre Admissions Testing Task Force document is finished.   It has been sent to the CAAT Steering Committee, it claims to have the ensured rights of special needs students.  Concerns re admissions policies and access issues; Global policies for all of Canada - social union agreements.  Issue raised concerning Ontario residents no longer receiving precedence over students from other provinces.  Out of province students should qualify for federal portion of bursary (Canada student loans). 

 Concerns re GATB testing - Police Foundations - e-mail Andrea.  It is claimed that  police departments will not provide any accommodations but Dawson Pratt believes that the London Ont. based company doing the testing will provide at least some accommodations; e.g. quiet writing room, hand scored   Police departments have cut-off points; at  Durham - GATB is used as a screening tool.  Human Rights Feedback -says colleges aren’t hiring agencies; therefore can’t argue about what will happen in the workforce re testing accommodations. Conflict with program coordinators and their need to meet KPI standards for employment-  SIG   Testing group will follow this up with the OHRC        Rick Casey and Laurie Barbeau are on this committee

2. 
Transcription committee   - Some colleges still reporting slow process in getting textbooks.  Delays in getting booklist from faculty at the colleges contribute to problems.  Contact persons workshop - fall 2000  joint meeting with IDIA.  Issue with WRMS with regard to “Course packs” these are compilations of reading not previously treated as textbooks but may now be considered - Committee will continue to investigate publishers putting books in alternate format (electronic). Some colleges call the publishers and get desk copies for taping or brailling purposes.  Can sometimes take the cost from the bursary.
3. 
Report from MET - Eydie Troper - 

Eydie addressed issues raised by the CCDI executive at its last meeting and distributed in an email to the membership, dated January 21, entitled “financial issues”

OSAP:

Students with disabilities with 40% workload are considered by OSAP to be full time students.  OSAP will cover the cost of tuition for the number of courses they are taking, ancillary fees and living expenses.

Colleges are permitted to charge up to F-T fees.  In response to CCDI concern that finance departments consider students with reduced course load to be part-time students because of funding from MTCU, Eydie explained that the funding formula takes this into account.  The formula is based on the assumption that P-T activity is cheaper to offer than full time activity; however, it is also assumed that 25% of all part-time funding is calculated as F-T activity; therefore colleges are getting monies, although not weighted according to program (uses average weight of all programs).

 It was noted by some that as CE activity is usually a separate college budget centre, although there might be an  accounting savings as a result of the above consideration, the savings  are not  received by the student or the program area in which they are enrolled

A discussion took place about the OSAP issue - 40% to 60% workload considered F-T students for OSAP -but admissions (and MTCU) considers F-T students as those taking 70% of student contact hours or 66 2/3 of courses for funding from MTCU

While colleges are partially funded for P-T activity - students with disabilities end up paying sometimes twice the tuition, as they take longer to get through the program.  Registrar at Algonquin has the discretion to charge $5/course; e.g. if courses were unsatisfactory etc.  They can do this with seniors and disgruntled students.  Universities charge for credits per course - we charge more and the student may get less service.  This could be a discriminatory practice - there should be standard policy on this that the MTCU should address.  

In response to general concern about insufficient funds and the need to increase the grant, Eydie noted that it is hard to argue for increase in the SN grant if it appears to be meeting needs and in many cases individual colleges do not spend their full allocation in a given fiscal year.  It is likely that no more monies will be coming from the government.   Reminder the SSD/SN offices face obligations to the Ontario Human Rights Code not MTCU.   Note Bene : colleges are expected to cover the costs of accommodating students with disabilities; the grant is targeted funds to assist colleges in meeting their legal obligations.


 DISTANCE EDUCATION:

Distance ed courses - eg. BC student taking a course in an Ontario College; no test case; no answer.  Need to check with our own legal counsel.


NON-FUNDED PROGRAMS

Issue of providing services to students in non-MET approved courses; literacy and basic skills, apprenticeship, job connect, link, etc.  In all cases if jurisdiction is unclear, and each case is usually different, the college will have to check with legal counsel or OHRC to determine.  Until there are test cases, the situation will likely remain unclear.  Literacy basic skills/training division (apprentices) has $2 million for non disability related special needs but only covers babysitting and transportation; doesn’t cover accommodation costs.  Need legal counsel consultation.  It may also be that WSIB are now saying that they can’t pay for the necessary accommodations and the colleges should pay for this.  Eydie will get feedback re funding for apprenticeship programs.    

SPECIAL NEEDS ALLOCATION

Allocation letters being sent out to the colleges.  Next years allocation letters to be sent out in early April will include passage on funds as an ‘an incentive only’ not expected to cover full costs.  Contact South reports to heads of continuing education.

Following a discussion, it was decided that colleges offering distance ed and accommodations should let them know of the strain servicing such students causes. 

For the Toronto colleges -  this year the George Brown College fund may not have enough money to pay for their interpreter services.  This issue to be discussed at the Deaf and Hard of Hearing SIG meeting  tomorrow. 

 New manager Paul Babin in the finance office of MTCU


 Items to be approved : Documents read over lunch break.

4. 
SIG Terms of Reference  - ( attached)  Moved by Jim Chambers, seconded by Irene Volinets.  Approved by membership
Bring results of SIG’s e.g. policies to the executive of CCDI.   The executive would then vote on the issues and then bring it to the general membership. Chairs of SIGs not necessarily on the executive.

Travel Reimbursement forms:      (Attached)  Moved by Vicki Mc Burney, Seconded by Cathy O’Rourke. Approved by  membership.   All CCDI meeting costs are borne by the individual colleges  CCSS representative is aware of this form.  The money comes out of AGM and CCDI membership dues.  

Orientation package - Moved by Vicki McBurney, seconded by Irene Volinets , Approved with some abstentions.  Intent of package to provide one stop orientation for new (and older) members of SSD/SN offices - from a private company ($5300) (Laumere Administrative Services - Sault Ste. Marie) - seen as good for new members of CCDI; - record keeping advantage - a package deal; the finished product will be a disk that all colleges will have a copy of.  Could possibly put it on disk or a CD and/or put it on your college DS website.    Some discussion of need to do this  but at less than $200 per college it was seen as a very worthwhile undertaking.

CCDI Terms of Reference - Moved by Irene Volinets, seconded by Andrea Main.  No changes to this document.  Approved by membership.

5. 
AGM 2000 Timmins - Jim Chalmers - Excellent range of sessions planned, several MTCU officials will attend to present to full CCDI.  All inclusive package room and board and sessions -  special bus from Toronto - from Seneca college via TTC at Yonge 
and via Barrie to Timmins.  Need commitment from CCDI for attendance.  Cost of bus may be only $100.00.  Reminder that Professional Development is part of SN allocation mandate.  

6. 
Treasurer’s Report - Almost all colleges have submitted their membership fees. Written report to be given at the annual AGM
7. 
Glen Crombie Memorial Award - information sent out - need submissions by March 15.  Decision made on April 25 for winner - submissions to be sent to CCDI regional rep (one/region).
8. 
CCSS update - Continuing to be consulted by the CAAT Steering Committee on issues such as increasing post secondary enrollment and the new CAAT charter.  For questions concerning the “Reach for the Top Scholarships, ( which is still under some review) contact your college CCSS representative
9. 
200l AGM - no report  

10. 
 Data Collection form  To be distributed to the college CCDI reps soon.

Other Business
11. 
LOTF Conference  - Planning by Georgian and Cambrian colleges - March 2001 major LD conference. Susan Alcorn McKay part of planning team.  Info will be shared on the listserv. Send out information for proposals - streams; eg. Transitions, Learner’s success, Faculty.  Government will support this, part of LOTF.
12. 
Ontarions with Disabilities Act - Heather Storey - consultations by invitation only at the beginning - this was a concern.  Now - consultation meetings; MP London area Liberal critic has started  own consultation process with open meetings across Ontario.  Heather will put more information on the listserv re meetings scheduled.  
13. 
OHRC - meeting - Andrea - changes in Act on accommodating students with disabilities.  No minutes have been received - various constituent groups attended.  There may be no changes to these clauses; undue hardship etc.
14. 
CADSPHE - Helen Simson rep (from U.of T) - division of CAUCUSS - update - forum for professional linkages and issues within institutions.  Joining CAUCUSS (broader body) was an issue, in troubled times financially.  Cumbersome political structure; going through a restructuring process.  E.g. 6 executives and sub-boards each with its own budget at the present time - SIG’s within the CAUCUSS organization to be discussed.  Function of this group has been advocacy, lobbying, PD, providing a conference etc across the regions of Canada.  Not a lot of cross-divisional interaction, which is a 
challenge.  Need to join CAUCUSS in order to join CADSPHE.  With an institutional membership, you can get some individual memberships and get a cheaper rate for joining CADSPHE.  Website address: www.cacuss.ca.  Conference this year is at York University - Eclectic Voices theme; June 25-28th, 2000.  Still accepting workshop proposals for the conference this year at York University.  

15. 
MTU   Dawn Palin -BSWD issues update - works in student support branch; OSAP branch.  Bursaries and scholarships she deals with - 2000/2001; they want the monies to go where needed.  Some institutions aren’t spending the funding and ministry wants to identify why this is happening.  Any suggestions and concerns re program or processes - forward to the Ministry with specific details.  They are beginning a review process for next year.  They lack detailed information on who is using the monies in the province; ie. reporting the number of students receiving the BSWD bursary as well as the accommodations.  Thunder Bay office has requested reporting this information from the institutions.  We need to work with our financial aid offices on this.  Colleges can apply for more bursary monies if they have used up their allocation.  Financial aid offices have information on applying for additional monies.  Currently get general reports from Financial Aid offices - no detail.  These requests from MTCU should be copied. to the DS offices.  They often allocate based on past practice. 
 Some groups can’t access these monies; e.g. WSIB and Aboriginals.  Submit detailed suggestions to her or the MTCU.  Non-OSAP eligible students?  MTCU is trying to review the program and find ways to improve the program without removing the need requirement.  HRDC the Canada Student Loans programs - LD assessments are being looked at to allow the federal portion of the bursary to include LD assessments.   Helmet Zisser met with us but nothing has happened as an outcome regarding our issues and gaps in the monies available.  Increasing the provincial proportion may be a better suggestion than getting rid of the need requirement.  About 6 institutions (colleges and universities) got additional funding.  Loan harmonization beginning but not on bursaries. 

Deadline dates are a problem to access bursaries; eg. to fund assessments.  BSWD from August to July - get them to apply earlier.  A portion of the monies should be set aside to cover psychiatric disability costs.  Should also consider PT students with disabilities needing assessments/etc. out of bursary monies.  Dawn’s e-mail address is: dawn.palin@edu.gov.on.ca.  Phone # 416 327 1007. 

 MTCU could perhaps send out a survey to us to pass on to students on OSAP or eligible for OSAP (or not) so that the Ministry can get feedback from the students themselves.  Middle-class poor in a bind for students with disabilities and accessing bursaries.  HRDC and MTCU are preparing an information package to high schools and their families and doing a section for students with disabilities.  Tax receipts - other services in colleges don’t require tax receipts.  She will look into this.

OSAP - and issue of increased debt-load as a result of having a disability - look into a larger loan forgiveness than someone without a disability.  Regardless of disability there is a loan forgiveness process.  Now - Ont. Student Opportunity Grant - processed each year - to reduce loan to $7,000.  Requirement to complete year of study and income verified with Revenue Canada.  This is paid directly to the student bank account.  OSOG will be paid to reduce students 1999-2000 loan in November 2000.  Another way- appeal to OSAP to cancel loan debt or have it eliminated.  A small number of students can have their loan debt cancelled.  Information about this is on the OSAP website.  Some students with psychiatric disabilities have to quit for a period of time and may not get a loan forgiveness.

Reduced course load - for a FT student = 60% or more but  if the student has a disability the rule is 40% or more constitutes full time.  Funding is prorated by number of courses; assistance for living costs are not prorated.  ODSP income supports (some students) can get concurrently with OSAP loans.  Planned course reduction - could the extra monies for tuition be taken from the bursary monies?  OSAP eligible students are often not eligible for ODSP benefits; there are specific concerns re no monies or reducing the monies provided; let Dawn know if there are some problems or if you encounter problems like this.  Financial Aid Offices are requesting some colleges to ask students for actual documentation justifying their disability.  They only need a letter from the DS office to the Financial Aid offices.  Dawn will look into clarifying the issue with SSD/SN and Financial Aid offices. 


